JEFFERSON COUNTY RURAL WATER DISTRICT #13                                                                                    MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 19, 2009 BOARD MEETING

CALL TO ORDER OF MEETING

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Pogge at 7:00 p.m.  All Board members were present. (George Pogge, Doug Schmitt, Jim Woods, Ron Schneider, Mike Stieben, John Fales, and Debby Smith)

GUESTS

Employees:  Jerry Stewart and Linda Lips                                                                                                        

David Osborn with Card Payment Solutions/CPS – It was decided not to  have Mr. Osborn drive over from Emporia for a 5 minute presentation and Linda gave a brief summary of CPS services. CPS offers on line bill payment via checking/savings/credit card.  The set-up fee is $375.00 with a $100.00 discount for KRWA members.  There is a $0.65 charge per savings/checking transaction and 2.5% + $0.20 charge on credit cards.  A link may be put on our website.   Modern Payment Solutions appears to offer the same product at a slightly higher rate.   CPS will give Jim, Linda & Jerry a demo (remotely) at their convenience.   Linda will research other similar products and more discussion will take place at a later date.   E-invoicing was also discussed.  Seqouyah (billing software) is gearing up for this update in the 2-3rd quarter of 2010. It is agreed that the district will want to offer e-invoicing as soon as it is available.                                                                                                    

Ponzer-Youngquist – not in attendance.   See  monthly status report for project updates.
Ralph Bailey of Monarch Pipeline Construction    
CONSENT AGENDA

Jim moves to approve the four transfers. Seconded by Ron. Passes unanimously.                                                Jim moves to  approve the minutes of the October 15 Board meeting. Seconded by Doug. Passes Unanimously.

                                                                    TREASURER’S REPORT                                                                                                                                                Ron moves to accept the treasurer’s report.   Seconded by Mike.  Passes with 6-1 abstention (Jim Woods)
KDHE Loan – Linda will provide a brief summary of monthly disbursements as part of the treasurer’s report starting in December.  The district has received the first draw and the second request will be submitted on 11/20/09.

The district’s relationship with Ranson Financial is discussed at length.  It is decided to contact William Carr with KDHE and ask him to confirm in writing the details of our relationship in regard to fees for past services and possible ongoing services.  The board will follow-up  at the December  meeting.
Jim moves that the district establish a checking account for emergencies with a maximum balance of $500.00 and Jerry, Joe & Linda will be authorized to sign on the account.  Seconded by George.  Passes unanimously.   Linda is asked to decide on which bank is to be used.
OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT
Disconnect, Payment Tracker, and Foreclosure reports were discussed.   All of the foreclosure accounts are currently set up to be paid by either a bank or realtor.  The one account in bankruptcy is remaining and Evan Ice is determining if a lien may be filed.
MANAGER’S REPORT

See written report for details.    Ron moves to give Jerry the authority to sell the surplus PVC pipe stored at Ralph’s shop for a fair value.  Seconded by Debby. Passes Unanimously.            
Jerry reports that the water loss figures are improving.    In regard to the construction projects, he is working with individual patrons and their concerns as they arise.                                                                                              
OLD BUSINESS

Insurance Claim/ Lightning Strike – Response to Demand Letter. Ron advises (and it will be confirmed in writing) that  the district may deposit the settlement check without waiving   rights for further appeal.  The check is to be deposited in the general fund account.                                                                                                                   

Sarcoxie Township Fire Hydrants – Formal Agreement . The agreement prepared by Evan Ice is circulated among the Board members.  Ron moves to approve the agreement with Sarcoxie Township. Seconded by Doug. Passes unanimously.   The agreement is signed by the chairman and secretary.                                                                                                                                            
Budget  – To Be Finalized This Month or in December    It is decided that the 2010 budget will be a high priority for the December Board meeting.                                                                        
NEW BUSINESS

Jim moves to change the December meeting form the 17th to the 15th due to the many holiday conflicts on the 17th and to include a notice on the next statements.  Seconded by Ron. Passes unanimously.
Jim is not pleased with the pipe for the upcoming projects being stored at the office property.  It is discussed and decided that the fire station on Wellman would be a preferred site pending approval from the township board.  At best it is asked that the length of time the pipe is stored at the office property is minimized.

Decision on Color of New Water Tower on 54th.   Debby moves that the color of the new water tower on 54th Street be cobalt blue with white lettering (logo).  Seconded by Mike.  Passes 4-1-opposition (Ron)  2-abstain  (Jim & Doug)
Request for Disbursement #2 (Re: Loan) -  Discussed under treasurer’s report                                                                                                   
Nominating Committee for Annual Meeting (newest elected directors) -  Ron and Jim’s terms are up in February 2010.  George appoints John and Doug to the nominating committee.  (Debby is fully occupied as the Chairperson for the Water Rate Review Committee)              
District Manager Review/Evaluation  - George and Ron will present a written format and make a recommendation to go into executive session at the December board meeting.  Part of the review process involves the district manager’s goals and whether or not he feels as if he has met them.                                                                                                                                                     
Water Rate Review Committee Report – Debby attended a workshop put on by KDHE and presented by Ranson Financial explaining the benefits of using their rate checkup software. Debby recommends that since we do not have an urgent need for a rate increase that we complete the analysis  (30-60 days) before making a decision. Ron would like us to consider a $1.00 base fee increase now and study the rates  in the next 30-90 days.  George prefers the idea of a 20 cent /1000 increase to pass the increase on more fairly to   those who are using more water. It is suggested by Mike that the district allocates the base rate raise to capital improvements and  water rate raise to operating expenses. Mike moves to allow Debby’s committee to complete the audit/analysis  using the rate checkup software and come back to the board with a written report and finalize the discussion at a later date, possibly at the January meeting.  No formal vote is taken.  
John recommends that the district does what it can (distribute door hangers) to promote new meter sales in the areas that will have adequate pressure after the improvements are completed.  If P/Y can complete a feasibility study on a property then a meter may be sold for said location.       

Transfer Fees – Ron moves that we impose a $25.00 transfer fee on all benefit unit applications filed on or after January 1, 2010.  Seconded by Debby. Passes unanimously.                                                                                                                                            
Disconnect Procedure/Policy – Jerry explains that after giving notice to the patrons in October (via insert in billing) we have begun following the rules and regulations at stated (that had not been followed in the past).  Penalties are applied on all open balances on the 16th of the month, 5pm. Disconnect notices are sent to all patrons with a balance due on the 20th.  Payment is due within 10 days or water will be turned off.    If the district decides to follow a different policy then the rules and regulations need to be changed.  Ron recommends that we send a disconnect notice if payment in full is not made in 60 days.  The board also should include a clause for payment plans when requested, each case pending board approval. Board members expressed concern with the concept of disconnecting patrons for small amounts due (eg. 10% or less of bill, or penalties only). Ron moves that a temporary moratorium be placed on the current disconnect policy until a new policy is fixed.  This means no disconnect notices are to be sent on November 20th or disconnects made.  Penalties will continue to be charged on the 16th of the month, 5pm.    Seconded by Jim.   Passes unanimously.     Jerry is instructed to write a new policy and present it at the December meeting.     
Contracts with LV#10 and City of McLouth  - The new contracts prepared by Evan Ice have a start date of January 1, 2010 and it is decided to make a decision tonight so the involved parties will be aware of any changes/rate increases ASAP.    After much discussion by the board, Jim moves to raise the rate to $4.00/1000 gallons and the base rate to $30.00.  Seconded by Doug.   Passes 5-2.  Mike-opposes and Ron abstains.   The contracts are signed by the chairman  and secretary and are to be distributed to LV#10 & City of McLouth immediately.                                                                                      
Insurance Quote from Jefferson County Insurance (JCI) – Jerry summarizes that JCI is quoting a 100% replacement  and  per occurance  (retroactive 5 yrs) policy.  The rate would be $3,000.00 higher than what we are paying now.   Our current policy covers 90% replacement and is per incident. Jerry is awaiting a quote from another insurance company.
Ron moves to go into executive session at 9:13 p.m. returning at  9:23 p.m.    
Mike moves to give the full-time employees a $100.00 visa type gift card and a $50.00 gift card for part-time employees.  Amended to include that the district will pick up any associated payroll taxes.  Seconded by Doug. Passes unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT

Ron  moves to adjourn the meeting at  9:22 p.m.  Seconded by Mike. Passes Unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted by,

Ronald Schneider, Secretary

Prepared by Linda L. Lips, Office Mgr.

